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Village of Westville   



Regular Meeting 

December 16, 2020


7pm

Mayor Weese called the meeting to order at 7:00pm at St. Mary’s Gym, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

Present at Roll Call: Sandlin, Hall, Delhaye, Jenkins, Hughes, Atty. Barney, as well as Village Clerk Slavik.  Dunham was absent.
AGENDA

Mayor Weese would like to move #19 A up and entertained a motion to approve the amended agenda. Motion by Hughes; second by Sandlin.  Motion carried 
The education on a proposal by Central Illinois Land Bank Assoc. (CILB) was presented via phone audio by Mike Davis, Brent Denzin, and Dave Biggerstaff. A brief overview was given by Mike Davis, Director of the Land Bank authority. Whereas Westville can buy properties from the county trustees, none of the properties that Westville listed as problems were available through the county trustee. There are other properties that are abandoned, but they cannot be attained without code enforcement. Mike said that if the International Property Maintenance Code (PMC) is adopted, it will help. 
Brent Denzin said there is overlap between what the land bank does and what municipalities do. The land bank is a group of municipalities and uses the county to intervene early to keep abandoned properties from deteriorating further. Illinois has placed demolition responsibility onto municipalities, including the cost of demolition. The goal of the program is to have some interactions early on to figure out what is going on with properties; there are grants and other programs to help people take care of their properties. Abandoned properties are the ones that tools can be used to intervene against, getting them back into another family’s hands and using the money from the value you saved to work on another property. There needs to be coordination between municipalities and the Land Bank to keep properties maintained. It helps set a standard so that you are not viewed as punitive; it also helps keep properties unavailable to out-of-state buyers who often leave properties unattended. 
Dave Biggerstaff: Building codes tell people what they can build and where they can build it. Maintenance codes and nuisance codes come next. Nuisance codes work more with people whose nuisance issue has grown; then the maintenance codes step in. 70-80% of issues take care of themselves with conversations with the people involved. The other 20-30% must be dealt with in another manner. The Property Maintenance Code helps to deal with the 20-30%. The goal is not to have people paying fines, but rather getting them to keep things up. PMC are universally accepted; Nuisance codes are more tailored to their individual communities.
Barney said we can pass our own abandonment codes without the maintenance codes. He said we can file an abandonment petition on our own without having the PMC in place. Barney suggested to the presenters that it is putting code in for code enforcement. He says the landlords are telling them who the tenants are. Catlin requires it and Tilton does not require landlords to disclose who their tenants are. Barney asked the presenters if it is like Danville’s code enforcement. Reply: other communities may be aggressive, but this gives a touch point to see what the story is early on because the land bank gets involved once a property is abandoned. Barney asked for an example of any grants they have received for Catlin or Tilton property owners. Reply: There is a single-family rehab grant. They reached out in a previous round, but another can be pursued. There is also a Strong Communities grant they can try to get.  Davis said that the first 4 years, the land bank was volunteer-led and there were only 5 demos done (3-Hoopeston, 1-Georgetown, 1-Catlin). For him to act once he gets grants, he needs someone in the member communities to help get the title so they can do the demo. They are presenting to other communities in the next few weeks. They want to hire Dave to do the shared code enforcement. He needs someone on the ground doing the code enforcement work. As is, properties have been abandoned around 5 years before they make it to the trustees. It is better to get them rehabbed and have them stay on the tax rolls. Barney asks if they must wait 2 years to go after abandoned properties, because if they are dilapidated already, that is an issue.  Dave’s daily rate is, say, $250-$300 a day and maybe spends a day a month (maybe around $3,000 per year), but the amount of taxes that stay on the rolls is much more. Barney asks who pays for Dave’s services. Reply: the municipalities. Members are under no obligation to hire Dave; he is making his services available to help make it more efficient in getting code enforcements carried out. They are talking about more than tall grass or vehicles; they are talking about more than vehicles that would end up abandoned. They want properties that are shovel-ready for when grant money is ready. 
Barney said we already have a code in place and with this, they would take over our enforcement. Barney said the abandonment statute requires two years behind on taxes. Barney wonders if WE condemn and get title, why cannot we turn it over to the land bank THEN and get demolition work done. Barney said we are in control of it now, and if we adopt their code, they are in charge. We CAN pass their code and then not have THEM do enforcement. Hughes said they are writing several grants currently and are expecting to get them. Barney said they cannot take properties before going through the abandonment process. He used a couple of properties as an example. Varvel said grass, vehicles, garbage are simple for our police to handle; but they are not experienced in structural integrity, for example, and using the PMC help would help with that. All we could do is write a ticket. When Slavik was mayor, Biggerstaff would write a report after an inspection; that then went to the judge and it was taken care of from there and then those 6-8 problem properties back then were taken care of. Varvel said he has taken pics annually and watched buildings fall apart; he takes the pics needed and never hears anything back. Barney said you must file in state court next; Barney said the police can send the pictures to him. Barney does not care what the board decides but said the Land Bank gives money for demolition and we do not need to put the PMC in place to be able to hire Dave Biggerstaff. Barney said we do not need a report from Dave until we file for abandonment. Barney does not think we need to pass their code; our code is in place and we do a pretty good job up to turning it over. We cannot throw anyone out, but we can condemn properties. We can clean it up and put a lien on it and after a period of time, we can foreclose on the lien. Weese said this week the property by the fire station will be cleaned up. Danville gave us this authority in their order as a remedy. Varvel has several that are vacant that he will turn over to Barney (Properties on Vaught, Indiana, Market, Short for example).
PUBLIC COMMENTS

none
MINUTES

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Regular Meeting minutes from 11-18-2020 and place on file. Motion by Hall; second by Sandlin. No further discussion. Motion carried.  
CLAIMS
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Claims and place the report on file. Motion by Sandlin; second by Hughes. Motion carried. The board is in concurrence to go back and add four of the part-time officers and Sandy Schulz to the Christmas bonus list at $50 each. 
CLERK REPORT

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Clerk Report, turn the money over to the Treasurer and place the report on file. Motion by Delhaye; second by Sandlin. Motion carried.   

COMMUNICATIONS
Mayor Weese said we had a thank you from Brenda Larson (Mike Larson’s wife) for the planter that the Village sent after her mother died. 
STREETS & ALLEYS
Chairman Hall highlighted items on the report. 
Streets & Alleys Report November 13, 2020 through December 10, 2020

Streets & Alleys • Staged garbage bins along fence for the winter • Erected street signs: Oak, Green Acres, Woods, Ravine • Erected STOP sign at Urbana/W. Kelly • Pushed tree out of alley • Put new battery in New Holland tractor • Put Christmas lights up at Village Hall • Put rock down: alleys behind 402 Michigan and 310 W. Main, Ohio St., Pennsylvania • Straightened signpost on Park St. • Blocked traffic while Christmas light receptacles repaired. Sewer • Cleaned off gutters Sidewalk • nothing to report Park • Rake/burn leaves in horseshoe pit and tennis court • Clean up underneath the pavilions Buildings & Grounds • nothing to report

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the report and place on file. Motion by Hughes; second by Sandlin. No further discussion. Motion carried. 

SEWERS

Chairman Delhaye said they cleaned the drain on Dowiatt, but the one on Urban must wait because it is too soft down there still.
SIDEWALKS 

Chairman Sandlin had nothing new to report. 
POLICE 

Chairman Hall hi-lighted items on the report and said from Booe’s report for November 13 through December 10th that there were 37 reports and 142 calls for the reporting period. Booe has an officer to add who is qualified: Joshua Bishop. They took tires off the old car and put a new battery in it so it can be used for an auxiliary vehicle. Varvel got a final invoice and does not want to pay it until the electronics program is turned on and the bugs worked out. It is over $9,000.00. After that everything will be electronic; there will be less trips to Danville. Hall asked and the light heads cannot be changed on the old car to yellow and white. They can put a different cheap light bar on instead; it will be around $300.00. 

 Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the report and place on file. Motion by Jenkins; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried.

GAS & WATER 

Chairman Delhaye highlighted items on the report and said there is one antenna on Cook; Bennett said they put a booster on Maple Grove Rd. There are 20 water and 20 gas on the pilot program. Bennett said it will be a couple of months before we know how well it works for us. W. Main is complete as far as meter and pit being installed at the church; there are two more services to put in and took a sample to Decatur and will take another tomorrow (must be two consecutive) and they do a membrane test.  Delhaye said the letter to MGCM was returned not opened; Barney had us send it in the regular mail. Bennett said on the phone conference they were talking electric, politics and not much about gas. They are talking about money for themselves. Barney said the problem is that we are tied into that contract. Bennett said one guy who retired from there is now a consultant and he told Bennett when it was a two-year contract that we could probably get out in 6-months because we are in good standing. We are on a 5-year and now if you give notice you have to go the five year. If they will not let us out, the attorney involved would send something. Barney said our hands are tied. Our letter said we would like to get. Michelle sent it regular mail and UPS requesting a signature. He also said we are accepting resumes for a Gas & Water clerk. 
GAS & WATER REPORT BY SUPT MICHAEL BENNETT November 12 through December 10, 2020
In the Water Department they changed meters, worked on repairs, took routine samples, changed daily totalizer chart, calculated daily usage, took chlorine residuals, swept/mopped plant, had Zenner and Pipe Utility Sales Rep come in and install an antenna at Cook Street tower. We installed 20 water meters and waiting on gas A.M.I. parts, then we will install those 20 gas AMI’s on meters for Pilot Program. In the Gas Department they changed meters, worked on repairs, changed daily high/low charts, checked odorizer daily, patrolled the system, took odorant readings, had phone conference call with Gas Utility Alliance, had conference call with Missouri Gas Commission, repaired gas leak on a service line West Main. Replaced 80 feet of line under highway due to leak and repaired gas leak on a gas valve in RTI at Ellsworth. In Other Business Had 2011 truck oil changed and brakes, rotators and calipers replaced, had 2019 truck oil changed and will be shutting off all delinquent gas and water services.
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Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the report and place on file. Motion by Hall; second by Sandlin. No further discussion. Motion carried.

PARK

Chairman Delhaye highlighted items on the report. Bryant is going to take the old announcer’s stand. There was discussion on working on Village Hall parking lot and building in the next budget. 

BUILDINGS/GROUNDS
Chairwoman Hughes had nothing new to report.
NEW BUSINESS

Resolution #20-04 establishes the holiday schedule for 2021. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adopt the resolution. Motion by Hughes; second by Sandlin. No further discussion. Motion carried. 

TREASURER’S REPORT: 

Weese entertained a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report and place on file. Motion by Delhaye; second by Sandlin. Motion carried.

The Village received over $132,000.00 for COVID-19 relief and discussion followed to consider donating  $1,000.00 to the Danville Township food pantry (because the north part of Westville is not in Georgetown Township) and $4,000.00 to the Georgetown Township food pantry. The Mayor said a lot of people are out of work and need help. After discussion it was decided to donate $4,000.00 to Georgetown Township and if the church west of town still has a pantry, to give them $1,000.00. If they do not have one, the $1,000.00 would be put in reserve to decide who to send it to.  Mayor Weese entertained the motion that was made by Hall and the second was by Sandlin. No further discussion. Motion carried.

ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adjourn at 8:15p.m. Motion by Sandlin; second by Jenkins. Motion carried.  
